
Monday, December 1, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, because of your many terrorist 
bombings and crimes of theft, many homes and businesses are 
being sold security systems with alarms, cameras and monitors.  
Another extension of this crime has come from identity theft so 
criminals can steal money out of your bank accounts or abuse 
credit cards.  This is why smart cards and eventually chips in 
the hand will at first be desired for prevention of theft.  
Unfortunately, the one world people will take advantage of this 
controlled information and they will try to force fingerprints 
and retina scans in smart cards and finally chips in the body.  
Refuse to take this mark of the beast and refuse to worship 
anyone else other than Me.  Some will claim to be Me, but do not 
believe it.  These are the false prophets or the Antichrist.  
All of the signs of the end times that are described in the 
Bible are all coming about as they were foretold.  It is the 
responsibility of My faithful to recognize these evil ones for 
who they are.  Call on My help to resist using these chips and 
ask Me to provide for your needs when you cannot buy or sell 
without such chips.”    
 Jesus said: “My people, many of you make a big feast out of 
New Year’s Day with champagne and cheers for the new  year.  The 
new Church year could also be celebrated because each yearly 
cycle is a re-enactment of My life in the Gospel.  Sunday began 
another Advent season which culminates in celebrating My birth 
into the world at Christmas.  As you are busying yourselves  
with buying gifts and putting up your Christmas decorations, be 
sure that you have a Nativity scene to witness the real meaning 
of Christmas.  Even an Advent wreath is a good remembrance with 
prayers at your supper table.  Try to do a little something 
extra in your spiritual life as a Christmas present for Me.  As 
you start a new secular year, you make resolutions to try and 
better yourself from your bad habits.  With this new Church 
year, try to make some resolutions to better your spiritual 
life.  This might be a good time to analyze your spiritual life 
to see if you are getting better than last year.  Pick some of 
your weaknesses and try to have a positive action plan that will 
bring yourself closer to that perfection that you are striving 
for.  Every sinner, who repents of their sins and tries to 
improve with My help, is a joy to all of us in heaven to see 
your spiritual progress.” 
 
Tuesday, December 2, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, at times when your legs are not 
well, you need crutches, a cane or even a walker when you are 
unsteady.  You lean on these devices to help you move from place 
to place.  In your spiritual life you are unsteady by your 



weakness to sin.  I am your crutch of help to help you carry 
your cross.  You can lean on My graces and blessings to help you 
on your path to heaven.  If you do not know enough to call on Me 
in prayer, you will be stumbling through life with your same 
cross and no help.  You need My help to enter heaven, so see the 
light and ask Me to assist you in shouldering your daily 
burdens.  You cannot do everything on your own, but you must ask 
others and Myself to get you through.  Swallow your foolish 
pride and lean on Me throughout your whole life.  Remember to 
ask for My help even as you start each of your duties and you 
will see things happen a lot easier for you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people of America, this picture of 
contamination with a strange bacteria or virus is a sign of one 
of your many chastisements that the one world people will use to 
create fear.  You have seen many new diseases brought upon you 
with public attention focused on a few deaths.  You will see a 
continuing flow of these strange diseases to try and create 
chaos for takeover.  The worse symbolism is your spiritual 
contamination of sin which is rampant all over your country.  
Your courts are encouraging legalizing homosexual marriages.  
People are more concerned with their pleasures in sexual sin and 
watching violent and suggestive movies rather than show love for 
Me or even recognize Me as their God and Master.  The more your 
people turn their backs on Me and violate My Commandments, the 
more you will taste My wrath in wars and natural disasters.  
Repent now, America, and reform your lives of sin, or you will 
force My hand of justice to fall on you.”  
 
Wednesday, December 3, 2003:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you have a desire to keep your 
house clean with your vacuum cleaner and even your dust filters 
on your heaters.  You should also be attentive to keeping your 
spiritual houses clean of violence and pornography, as well as 
curbing any swearing.  Take care to review the TV programs that 
can defile the children’s minds.  Avoid even channels that have 
pornography or suggestive programming.  Also be careful of the 
bad movies that come into your house.  Even further, watch your 
speech so you do not swear and give bad example to others.  By 
removing temptations from your sight and controlling what you 
hear, you can act like a spiritual filter to clean the filth of 
sin and temptations in your house.  Children and other family 
members can be protected by your care to provide a good 
spiritual environment.  Even by encouraging family prayer at 
meals, and morning and night prayers, you can help keep a focus 
on Me in their lives.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen many faceless suicide 
bombers with only one intention to kill as many foreigners as 



they can with their huge explosives.  Their goal appears to be 
ridding the Arab lands of all foreigners and to punish those who 
are helping Israel.  These bombers do not seem to care whether 
innocent women and children are killed.  These terrorist 
extremists have taken to destruction to make their political 
statement as they consider such killing as a war against 
infidels.  They are strong in their faith, although their 
methods of killing endanger everyone.  There are other martyrs 
for their faith in Me that would rather die than be forced to 
worship alien gods.  Those, who die for Me, are not violent and 
are humble and defending their faith by good example.  Those, 
who want to die for glory in killing others, are not following 
My Commandments to love one another, even your enemies.  Those, 
who refuse to give up their faith, die out of love for Me and 
their neighbor.  The one, doing evil in My sight, is one who 
does not want to be seen.  The one, showing love in belief in 
Me, is not afraid to show their face, even in front of possible 
martyrdom.  This life is too short to want to take one’s life 
for glory or intentionally killing others.  It is better to be 
building up My kingdom than trying to destroy those who believe 
in Me.”  
 
Thursday, December 4, 2003:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this dividing river is a reference 
to how I claimed that I would bring division between even family 
members on those who either believe in Me or not.  If you truly 
believe in Me, then you will have to live it by changing your 
life’s focus more on heavenly things over earthly things.  This 
commitment in love to following Me also means that you will have 
to give up your will over to My Divine Will.  When you let Me 
lead your life, you will be doing everything to gain heaven for 
yourselves and those around you.  With My help, you will be able 
to be with Me in the eternal glory of heaven. There is even a 
division among people in how to celebrate  My birth at 
Christmas.  The atheists are doing everything to remove My Name 
and thoughts of the Nativity scene.  The money people want you 
to worship their gods of material things, Santa Claus and 
reindeer.  But I want My followers to focus on the Holy Family 
of St. Joseph, My Blessed Mother, and Myself.  This blessed 
event of My birth was the beginning of your salvation on the 
road to My death on Calvary.  I became a man to offer My life in 
atonement for all of the sins of mankind.  Christmas is more of 
a focus on saving everyone’s soul from hell than on gifts and 
decorations.  I came to fulfill the prophecy of the Redeemer 
that would save everyone.  Look to the Scriptures also in that I 
will come again to renew the earth to My Era of Peace.” 
 I asked Jesus for a title for our coming meeting in April 



and He gave me this title: “Jesus has died, Jesus is risen, and 
Jesus will come again.”  
 
Thursday, December 4, 2003:
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, many people all over the world have 
special devotion to My infancy image.  You think of Me as the 
babe in the manger in Bethlehem, but you quickly think of Me 
later in My ministry in My thirties.  I am just as much the Son 
of God as an infant as I appeared in My thirties.  Time is how 
you measure age, but in the infinite now of eternity I am 
equally available to you as an infant and as a full grown man.  
I will come to your aid as you call on Me in any of your 
devotions.  I have asked you to leave a crib scene on your 
altars the year around, because you can pray to My infancy 
throughout the year and not just at Christmas.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many, who are better off 
financially, spoil their children with many expensive gifts.  
When a child is so overwhelmed with gifts, they become used to 
being spoiled and expect it every year.  It would be better for 
your children if you gave them a few good gifts without filling 
up your house with more toys than they need.  Even have your 
children give their old toys to the poor, or part of your gift 
budget to the poor who cannot afford toys.  By sharing with 
others, you will have treasure in heaven.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, after you have put up your tree, 
Nativity scene, and decorations, many of you have traditionally 
made cookies to celebrate Christmas.  This is a joyous occasion 
for the children to decorate their own cookie designs.  These 
are little remembrances of your family activity.  As you act as 
a family at the supper table, you can say the Advent prayers 
while you are all together.  Take time from your busy schedules 
so you can have some time together in family prayer.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your time of living in peace has 
been upset with many disasters and man-made problems that have 
distressed you in power outages and lost houses.  Many of these 
trials are chastisements for your sins and there is only your 
sins to blame for My wrath upon you.  I told you that I would 
bring you to your knees for not giving Me praise, honor and 
glory.  Follow Me in repenting of your sins and your sufferings 
will be mitigated.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are elements in the Arab 
world that do not want to see America force democratic 
government on them.  You have taken steps to involve Iraq and 
other nations in the process.  It will be the Iraqi people who 
will have to assert themselves in how they want to be led.  The 
quicker you can have an exit strategy in place, the easier it 



will be for your troops to leave.  Pray for peace in this area 
because war is never a solution to problems.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, during the summer you see much 
construction to repair and rebuild roads to make them passable.  
Roads require constant maintenance for the abuse they take from 
your trucks and snow removal.  In the same way your path to 
heaven needs to be smoothed out from your sins and you need to 
be brought back from your detours in following earthly 
distractions.  Come to Me in Confession to have your sins 
forgiven and renew your strength to endure your daily 
temptations.  Without focusing on Me, you will wander aimlessly 
trying to find peace in your soul that can only be satisfied in 
loving Me.  As the Magi and the shepherds were led to find Me in 
My manger, so I can lead you to Me if you so desire.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in your earthly lives you spend 
time insuring your shelter in your house that will keep you warm 
and away from the harsh winter.  You also spend time and money 
keeping your vehicles of transportation in good running order.  
As you spend time on these earthly things, so also you can be 
even more focused on the maintenance of the grace in your soul 
and spiritual life.  At times you may sin and your soul becomes 
darkened as it is a threat to your eternal life.  Confession is 
needed for forgiveness and the grace to absolve your sins.  
Prayer is another daily maintenance to show your love for Me.  
Coming to My Eucharist often is another grace to rebuild the 
damage caused by sin.  By keeping your soul pure in this way, 
your path to heaven will be straight down the narrow road that 
is required of you.” 
 
Friday, December 5, 2003:
 Jesus said:  My people, I draw your attention to the many 
chem trails that you saw in your very skies this morning.  When 
these trails last for long periods of time and spread out with a 
fluffy look to them, then you know they are spreading chemicals 
to infect the people with flu-like symptoms.  The irritation 
that you are feeling in your eyes, as if from an allergy, is 
another sign of this fallout.  These trails do not appear by 
themselves, but they are deliberately being planted by your own 
government in conjunction with the one world people.  They have 
scared the people in news reports to tell them that a bad flu 
season is coming to get more people to take flu shots.  These 
shots themselves contain viruses that could be worsened by the 
chem trails.  I have told you in previous messages that the plan 
for world takeover will use man-made diseases and terrorism to 
scare people into giving up their freedoms in the name of 
security.  To fight these diseases I have asked you to build up 
your immune system with Hawthorn herbs, vitamins and 



antioxidants  so you will be able to withstand this plan for 
disease epidemics.  Shortly, you will be needing holy water, 
spring healing water at My refuges, luminous crosses, and 
healing people.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, many of you like to participate in 
outdoor sports in the various seasons.  This picture of some 
people that like to ski in the winter is an example.  Your 
hobbies and sports activities can take money and time away from 
your families.  If families join together in these activities, 
it can enrich family life.  But if some are selfish with their 
time and money, these things can alienate and divide families.  
Choose to do activities together and everyone will be satisfied.  
At times contemplative prayer can help you focus on your 
spiritual goals, but it would also enrich your family members by 
sharing some prayers together.  Families are being pulled apart 
by jobs, school and taking care of the children.  It is even 
difficult to have everyone together for supper.  Try to have 
some common time together so you can share your desires and 
problems of the day.  Communications in love will keep your 
families together.  You must make time to love Me and those 
around you in a caring manner instead of a selfish manner.  Draw 
closer to Me in doing heavenly things rather than letting 
earthly possessions and activities consume all of your time.”  
 
Saturday, December 6, 2003: (St. Nicholas) 
 Jesus said: “My people, much of your gift giving at 
Christmas has been modeled after St. Nicholas who gave away his 
inheritance to help the poor children.  Most of your gifts go to 
friends and relatives, who in turn will probably share gifts 
with you too.  The real generosity of St. Nicholas is that he 
gave gifts to those that could not afford to give him gifts 
back, but a thank you.  This is the basis of true charity when 
you help the poor knowing that they cannot return your favor.  
This is the real treasure that you will store in heaven that is 
worth far more than earthly riches.  Money and wealth are 
fleeting on earth, but you can use it to help feed those who 
need food to survive.  Life is more important than wealth, so 
you are helping to feed the hungry and clothe the needy.  Look 
at the reasons for your donations.  It is not just to say that 
you gave a tithing of your income, or that you could take a tax 
deduction.  You should be a cheerful giver in sharing your 
excess with those less fortunate out of love for your neighbor.  
Those, who have enough money to provide for their own living, 
surely have a percentage that they can afford to share with the 
needy.  The poor you will always have with you, so there is 
plenty of opportunity to share what you have with others.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing news of flu sickness 



in various parts of your country.  I have given you messages 
about the man-made sources of some of these unusual diseases.  
In addition to your immune build-up, this vision of a sink is 
showing the necessity of good hygiene in cleansing your hands 
and avoid placing your hands on your face in the eyes and nose 
where germs could enter.  In crowded areas disease is spread by 
airborne germs in sneezing.   Even on airplanes masks may be 
required if many are sick and sneezing.  As the time comes for 
going to My refuges, you will see how I will miraculously 
provide for your protection from disease by the healing spring 
water, looking at My luminous crosses, and gifts of healing from 
My faithful healers.  You will see many come forward even in My 
Name with claims of healing potions or herbs.  It is best to 
discern these things by examining if they have any curative 
properties before passing these things on to others.  Do not be 
disturbed about any rush into such things without prayerful and 
physical discernment.  There are those trying to make a profit 
on such remedies and there could even be evil potions with the 
dark side entering to confuse My faithful.  Follow My 
instructions and have full trust that I will see to your 
protection with all that you need.” 
 
Sunday, December 2, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, you have heard the call of St. John 
the Baptist in the desert for the people to repent of their sins 
in preparation for My first coming.  Even as I came and taught 
My Gospel of love in their synagogues, still these people had 
hard hearts and would not let Me into their lives.  When I 
called My apostles, they listened and followed Me.  There was a 
small following, but the majority kept following their life of 
sin and did not want to be disturbed.  Because of their 
unfaithfulness to My call, these people of Jerusalem suffered 
the destruction of their city at the hands of the Romans.  In 
the same way through My messengers, I am calling on the people 
of your country to repent of their abortions and sexual sins of 
today.  Yet, these people deplore even My Name and consider it a 
crime to even display My Nativity scene for Christmas.  I tell 
you just as the people of My day rejected Me and were destroyed, 
so your people will meet the same consequences when the one 
world people will destroy your cities in their takeover.  Today, 
you are enjoying life, but tomorrow you will be suffering 
persecution.  I give man a choice to love Me or not, but when 
you reject Me, you must accept  the consequences of My justice.” 
 
Monday, December 8, 2003: (Immaculate Conception) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this fact, that My Blessed Mother 
was graced with being conceived without original sin, has been 



made a dogma in My Church.  This was part of My plan for her 
birth since God the Father decided to send Me as the Redeemer.  
My Blessed Mother had to be pure in every respect in order for 
her Lord to enter her womb.  It was by her own choice that she 
said yes to the angel for all of mankind.  This fact of her 
Immaculate Conception was affirmed to St. Bernadette at Lourdes 
in an apparition of Mary to her. Many have reservations about 
believing  in apparitions, but this is heaven’s way of giving 
you messages to affirm the truths that have already been shown 
to you indirectly in Scripture and traditions of the Church.  As 
was mentioned in the homily, this is why the Church celebrates 
My Blessed Mother’s birth on September 8th.  Everything about My 
Blessed Mother’s life is about a model disciple without sin.  
She is an inspiration for My faithful and she calls all of you 
to Me through prayer in her rosary.  The Mysteries of the Rosary 
are a roadmap for all the events of both of our lives.  When you 
pray the rosary each day, give thanks to God that you have been 
gifted with the New Eve, your  Heavenly Mother, and Queen of 
Heaven.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, your faith is strong at first when 
you first come to Me, but how strong will your faith last unless 
you constantly are spiritually fed?  When I return to the earth, 
will I find any faith left? Remember that with Me everything is 
possible. If you had the faith of a mustard seed, your most 
desired prayer could be answered.  When you pray for wayward 
souls, even for many years, do not give up, but be persistent in 
your faith in prayer.  Some souls will be lost, but those, who 
are prayed for, will have more opportunity to be saved.  You are 
dealing with free will and even you cannot change somebody’s 
will unless they will it.  You can pray for their disposition to 
grace, but in the end each soul must show some love for Me in 
their heart.  You are seeing great evil in this world and you 
are also seeing great faith.  This is the struggle between good 
and evil that is constantly going on in the battle for souls.  
My power is greater than that of the devil, but each soul must 
be willing to detach themselves from the things of this world if 
they are going to be able to enter the heavenly world.  My 
Blessed Mother leads you to Me in her daily rosary.  Let your 
daily prayer and My sacraments be a part of your life so you can 
be  always ready for Me at your judgment.  Love of Me and love 
of your neighbor is necessary for each soul to be with Me.  No 
matter how much someone may offend you or aggravate you, you 
must preserve your peace in your soul by loving everyone, even 
your worst enemies.  This is part of the perfection that I call 
you to in loving everyone without exception.  Unless you have 
love and peace in your soul, you cannot be My disciple.”  
 



Tuesday, December 9, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, in your modern world you take a 
warm home for granted with all of your modern natural gas 
heaters.  In other countries and even in parts of your country, 
people have to go out and collect firewood for a fire and to 
cook the day’s food.  It is only when you have power outages 
that you realize the value of a warm home.  So be thankful even 
now with your power for this blessing that you have.   Remember 
when My Holy Family had no where  to stay at the inn and how I 
had to be born in a cave of a stable.  Your charity may call on 
you to share your home with those in need both for your friends 
and neighbors, but even for strangers as well.  Do not give 
begrudgingly to those in need, but share your God-given things 
with others out of love.  When you do this for Me, you will be 
storing up real treasure in heaven.  It is one thing to love Me, 
but you can show that love in your actions by helping others in 
need both in your time and your money.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the one world people are like this 
hollow globe because they are hollow inside and unhappy.  They 
seem to have money and fame, but they are never satisfied 
because they are always seeking more money and more fame.  The 
things and pleasures of the world may seem delightful to the 
body until you attain them.  Once you have what you crave, you 
see that it is cold and never satisfying for long.  The soul is 
always seeking peace and love from Me and it will be empty and 
unhappy until it is satisfied in Me.  That is why things that 
are temporal  do not satisfy the soul’s cravings.  It is only 
spiritual things that are everlasting that matter to the soul.  
Many of these one world people worship the devil and even sell 
their souls for fame and money.  Keep your focus on loving Me 
and loving your neighbor and avoid gossiping or criticizing 
other’s faults.  You each have enough troubles of your own 
without dwelling on putting down others.  Love everyone and help 
them where you can and again you will have treasure in heaven.” 
 
Wednesday, December 10, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, do not let your daily troubles, 
trials, and disappointments disturb your peace, nor your trust 
in Me that I will protect you from all harm to your soul.  You 
may be called upon to suffer in the body and some may even have 
to die for their faith, but never lose heart because I am always 
at your side to answer your call for help.  How many times do 
you set out on jobs and not knowing the pitfalls, you forget to 
ask for My help?  You are confident in your pride, but many 
times you are humbled in discovering more problems than you 
expected.  Remember as in today’s Gospel that I call you to 
Myself  to do My work and that My burden is light.  When you are 



heavily burdened, come to Me in prayer and in faith, and I will 
lighten your problems and help you to endure any task.  When you 
do things for My service and not for yourself, you will again 
see that My ways are better than your ways.  Put your pride 
aside and admit that you need My help to accomplish anything.  I 
give you talents, but you must use them for My purpose and you 
will harvest the fruit of your labor according to My Will.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you may have some small financial 
losses or see a few close friends die of some disease, but these 
events pale in the face of those lost in wars and abortions.  
The damage again from floods, wind damage, earthquakes and 
volcanoes has devastated many lives and billions of dollars in 
damage.  So do not be downcast over the little disappointments 
in life, but be prepared to endure disasters, wars, and even 
persecution.  Your suffering in this life is just a steady 
carrying of your cross as you imitate My suffering example.  Ask 
for My grace to bear your burdens with peace and joy because it 
is difficult to find happiness in this vale of tears.” 
 
Thursday, December 11, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, there are some people who have a 
hard time letting go of someone that has passed on hopefully to 
a better life.  Even some are angry at Me for taking their loved 
one from them.  There is a bereavement time for the deceased and 
you remember them by visiting their grave sites, but you must 
move on in life to fulfill the rest of your own mission without 
hanging on to the past.  As I give life at birth, so I take 
these lives back to Me at death.  Death is part of your human 
experience that is an unknown, but it is also a threshold into 
the next life that everyone must cross over.  Each life is a 
gift to all of you, but you must realize how vulnerable you are 
to death at any time.  People die suddenly from heart attacks or 
accidents every day.  So do not count on seeing tomorrow, but be 
thankful for every day that you have to live.  This is why I am 
telling you often in My messages to be prepared in the purity of 
your soul to meet Me in judgment on any day.  You do not know 
the day that I will call you home, so by keeping My Commandments 
and living a holy life with frequent Confession, you can be 
confident of coming to heaven.  Live a life of love of Me and 
love of your neighbor and you will be fulfilling the mission in 
life that I have called everyone to.” 
 
Thursday, December 11, 2003:
 Prayer Group: 
    Jesus said: “My people, when you visit nursing homes or 
assisted living homes, there is a range of care from the care 
givers.  It is a good act of love to visit your older friends 



and relatives because these souls need your attention and care 
that they are not forgotten.  Even a friendly greeting to those, 
who do not receive company, can lift their spirits.  Work on 
taking them out for visits when conditions permit it.  
Especially for the holidays, it is even better to give the older 
people company so they are not alone at such a family time.  All 
of the care and concern, that you provide, will again store up 
treasure in heaven for your love of Me in them.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, your country’s economy is showing 
some signs of life after low interest rates and tax cuts have 
helped.  Unfortunately, the factory jobs are still struggling 
while service jobs do not pay much.  Many local, state, and land 
taxes are increasing because of cuts in national programs.  The 
profits to the rich stockholders are gaining at the expense of 
workers’ lost jobs to overseas because of international 
companies exporting their work.  Many are still complaining from 
low salary jobs that are most of what is only available.  Your 
country’s economic woes will only worsen with war debts and 
supporting those on government payments.  Pray that fairness 
will return in your government and factories, or life will only 
become more of a burden to just survive.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, as jobs become scarce and pay is 
reduced, it is becoming harder for people to afford paying rent 
or a mortgage to keep a home.  Even the homeless are finding 
less funds to support them in paying their rent.  Housing even 
for the rest has been booming because of low mortgage rates, but 
paying the bills is still difficult for some.  Pray for the 
homeless to find shelter and help those that you can.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this picture of low and full rivers 
has been the experience around your country that is dry in some 
areas and too rainy in other areas.  These conditions have at 
times caused problems in your growing conditions for your 
farmers.  Good farmland is being reduced by developers of houses 
and yet the population is increasing and putting more demand on 
your food supplies.  It is your food exports and imports that 
makeup for any shortages.  Pray that the hungry of the world 
will find enough to eat because their suffering balances those 
with abundant supplies.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you could take some lessons in how 
other cultures live in what was important to them, and how these 
older civilizations decayed away to nothing.  Many civilizations 
decayed because of a degradation of morals in their societies.  
When people killed their babies for sacrifices and abused their 
bodies in sexual sins, these peoples had their cities destroyed 
or scattered.  I have shown you several times how your country 
is headed to ruin much like the Roman Empire.  Those, who refuse 
to love Me and make their sins their gods, are asking for My 



wrath to destroy them.  Those, who refuse to learn from the 
mistakes in history, will live to suffer the consequences of 
their sins.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you are advancing through 
Advent, make sure that you are praying more, instead of spending 
all of your spare time on shopping for gifts.  It is good to 
share with others at Christmas in gifts, but do not let it 
become so much of a burden that it upsets your peace.  Be loving 
in all you do and work to please Me with your heavenly gifts 
that you can present to Me at Christmas.  Remember that you are 
celebrating My birth and not overspending your budgets just to 
look good.  You would be better to give gifts of rosary prayers 
and Masses.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the divisions in your society 
between the rich and the poor are widening as well as the 
spiritual divisions between the good and the bad people.  This 
is happening because some are focusing their lives on riches and 
possessions more than on loving and helping their neighbor in 
charity.  If you are focused more on God and heaven, your goals 
will change your life to one of sharing and saving souls.  If 
you are focused on the world, then you make gods out of worldly 
things and are selfish with your time and money.  This is why 
the devil’s work is causing more evil to spread and why man is 
not repenting of his sins.  Learn from My Christmas message of 
peace to everyone and your life will be more in harmony with My 
plans.” 
 
Friday, December 12, 2003: (Our Lady of Guadeloupe) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the bishop of Guadeloupe needed a 
sign in order to believe Juan Diego’s visions of My Blessed 
Mother. (Matt 12:39)‘An evil and adulterous generation  demands 
a sign, and no sign shall be given it but the sign of Jonas the 
prophet.’  Many times throughout history a sign has been 
demanded to believe prophets, messengers, or visionaries.  My 
Church has been cautious that My faithful are not misled.  In 
the past great miracles were required for any such messages to 
be given any authority.  These same leaders are quick to say 
that such messages are not necessary to be believed as 
everything has been revealed.  It is true that enough revelation 
has been given to be saved, but this does not prevent heaven 
from encouraging the faithful to be strong in their faith and 
prepared for the end time events.  This is an evil and 
adulterous age and you can see in your society the fornications 
of living together, homosexual marriages, abortions and your 
incessant wars.  The prophets, as Jonas, warned of impending 
destruction if the people did not repent.  Now heaven is 
trumpeting this same message to your country, so change your 



lives or suffer destruction.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, there are those who thrive on 
instigating wars to make blood money by selling weapons to kill 
people.  Even the terrorists thrive on killing innocent people 
with barely any motive but to cause trouble.  Those, who are 
motivated by hate and greed in killing people, will meet a 
physical disaster and a possible spiritual disaster in hell.  
The evil demons are tempting people with their human weaknesses 
to instigate these wars and killings.  Pray for peace and that 
the evil people will be thwarted in their killing attempts.  
Because of these terrorists and people wanting war, you will 
never have true peace without My intervention.  These conditions 
of war will bring about the evil ones to have global control for 
a brief reign.  Then I will come with My comet and My angels to 
destroy all of these evil ones and cast them into hell.  You 
will then see a renewal of the earth in My Era of Peace.”  
 
Saturday, December 13, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, Advent should be a time of prayer 
and peace, and not chaos and confusion.  As you prepare for 
Christmas, do not let the little things disturb your peace.  
Only set realistic goals of what you are to accomplish for Me 
each day.  Do not take on an unrealistic load that you could 
never finish in one day, and you will not be stressed and 
frustrated.  If you try to do things too hurriedly, you may not 
do them properly.  This is a season of joy and not one of greed 
or insulting people both shopping and in your car.  Be Christian 
examples in your affairs with others and slow down.  You can 
accomplish things in the amount of time you have and do not be 
upset if you leave a few things undone for tomorrow.  This is 
also a season of love of God in My Infancy, so be loving and 
accommodating to one another, and not grumpy and bitter.  When 
you live your life with love and joy, you will be relaxed and 
peaceful in your heart, so you can receive Me at My manger.” 
 (Gaudete Sunday) Jesus said: “My people, the darkness 
represents the sin of the world.  As you rejoice to see the 
light of a new day, so you should rejoice to have your heart and 
soul enlightened with the grace of receiving Me in Holy 
Communion.  Each Christmas you celebrate My coming into the 
world because your Redeemer is among you.  Think of all of the 
souls that were waiting to come to heaven, because My presence 
on the earth meant that their redemption was near.  Just as 
Simeon saw Me and was fulfilled, he said: ‘Now you can dismiss 
your servant.’  So as you see Me come at Christmas, you can 
rejoice because now you can be lifted up with My grace so there 
is light in your soul.  Rejoicing was also the spirit of the 
angels as they sang and brought word to the shepherds of My 



birth.”  
Sunday, December 14, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, even as you prepare to commemorate 
My coming at Christmas, you still should remember that I am 
already here especially in My sacraments.  This vision of people 
coming through a birth canal represents those who have been born 
again in the Spirit of faith.  When you come to recognize Me as 
your Savior and follow My Will, you will have new life in you as 
you see that love of Me and your neighbor are more important 
than things of the world. Even as you celebrate Christmas, there 
should be time for a renewal of your love of Me in faith.  This 
joy of Rejoice Sunday should be a source of inspiration to thank 
Me for your gift of faith.  Do not let the devil and troubles 
get you down, but uplift your spirits because a better life is 
calling you here and in heaven.  Trust in Me and offer up all of 
your sufferings to Me, and you will have a promise of eternal 
life with Me.  What more can you hope for than to live with Me 
eternally in the peace, love, and glory of heaven?” 
 
Monday, December 15, 2003:
 Jesus said:  “My people, there has been great rejoicing 
over the capture of Saddam Hussein since he has been hiding for 
so long.  It was justification for the American troops and 
relief to the Iraqi people that they would not see his 
reprisals.  In the end justice was served on one who killed 
ruthlessly to remain in power.  Wars and terrorism will 
continue, but this is one chapter of evil that was brought to 
rest.  Many want to see peace, but there are still others 
struggling to take Saddam’s place.  Even when America finally 
leaves Iraq, there will be no guarantee that such a tyrant could 
still arise there or in any other country.  Those, who live by 
the sword, will die by the sword.  This is true for many who 
strive to take rule by force and their reign is brief until 
another stronger than them takes over.  Peace will only come 
when I will intervene again into man’s affairs.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you are living in an armed camp 
where many nations have nuclear weapons and missiles of all 
sorts.  It is ironic that My Blessed Mother has appeared at 
Medjugorje as Our Lady of Peace in the midst of many wars in 
that area.  Even as you celebrate My peace in Bethlehem, you 
again see many wars and bombings in Israel.  You had the cold 
war between Russia and America cause a great arms race and you 
lived in a nuclear shadow.  Now you are experiencing faceless 
terrorism with no boundaries or front lines.  Many are always 
apprehensive where these extremists will strike next.  During 
Advent you should pray for world peace that all peoples will 
learn to live with each other in peace instead of greed for 



power and land.  My peace can only come through Me for the world 
because man is never satisfied with his lot.  Pray for My peace 
to come to the earth because My peace is everlasting.” 
 
Tuesday, December 16, 2003:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you love to keep the floors clean 
of dirt in your house, but it is more important to keep the 
filth of your sin cleansed from your soul.   During the course 
of traffic through your house, you are bound to accumulate dust 
and dirt brought in from the outside.  Dirt and dust are obvious 
to the eye, so you know when your floor needs to be cleaned.  
Over time also, all of your actions are not pleasing to Me and 
you accumulate sin on your soul as well.  It is unfortunate that 
it is harder to appraise the filth of your sin and see the need 
to cleanse your soul with Confession.  If you listen to St. John 
the Baptist’s plea to repent, you will see everyone is a sinner 
and in need of My forgiveness.  If you go regularly to monthly 
Confession,  you see the need to maintain the purity of your 
soul by absolution from the priest acting as Me.  In the spirit 
of Advent you should try to get to Confession before Christmas 
so you can present your pure soul to Me as your gift.  Do not 
let pride, spiritual laziness, or busyness keep you from 
receiving My grace of Penance.  My gift of graces in Confession 
are always available to you, but it is up to each soul to take 
this action to put yourself on the road to heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are still seeing destruction 
and violence even after Saddam’s capture.  The resistance to 
American troops in Iraq and Afghanistan by the terrorists will 
continue and there will always be bombings in this area.  It is 
better for the United States to slowly leave this area or be 
saddled with incessant guerilla attacks with daily loss of your 
troops.  Being tied down in a perpetual war is not a defensible 
position.   Plans for an exit strategy and less extension of 
your troops would better serve peace in this area.  Prayers for 
peace are better weapons than trying to occupy these countries.  
As Christmas approaches, peace is My only answer to those always 
hungry for wars  and killing.  Freedom will always be fought 
for, but living in constant fear with false security will never 
be worth giving up your freedoms for.  Trust in Me and I will 
provide for your needs both spiritually and physically.  It 
would be better to die a martyr’s death than to give up your 
faith to obey the one world people.” 
 
Wednesday, December 17, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s reading of My genealogy 
shows the roots of St. Joseph to Kind David and Abraham.  My 
Blessed Mother was also from this line as that is why they went 



to Bethlehem to register because of the king’s order.  This 
lineage is important because the prophets spoke of a Redeemer 
rising up from the house of King David in Bethlehem.  Everyone 
has roots in your heritage and it describes who you are.  You 
all have roots to Adam and you have inherited his original sin 
and the weaknesses to sin.  But Christmas announces the coming 
of your Savior to earth and how I conquered death and sin for 
all of mankind.  Salvation history was brought forth at My birth 
and everyone has now inherited the grace I give you at Baptism 
so you can enter eternal life with Me in heaven.  I have opened 
the gates of heaven with the Holy Sacrifice of My own Body on 
the cross, but you also must walk in My footsteps carrying your 
own crosses in life.  When you call on Me in prayer, I will be 
at your side to help you carry your burdens of life.  As you 
hear this genealogy every year, know that all people, who 
believe in Me, become a part of My Mystical Body in the Church.  
You are My faithful remnant that will always be one with Me.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, a time is coming when food will be 
scarce and you will only be able to buy it with a smart card or 
chip in the hand.  You know when the fast food stores have 
trouble getting food, it must really be bad.  When food is 
controlled by the one world people, it will be rationed to only 
those going along with the new world order.  This is why I 
warned  My faithful to stock up on food, water and fuel so I 
could multiply it for your needs and those who come to your 
door.  In a famine you will see how quickly instincts to survive 
will cause riots as people try to grab anything from anyone so 
they could eat.  When people start killing for food, this will 
be one of your signs to call on My help to lead you to My 
refuges.  Be grateful that I am warning you and preparing you 
for this tribulation time.  You will have to depend on Me for 
everything.”  
 
Thursday, December 18, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, this man running around in circles 
seems like foolishness to look at, but it represents someone who 
is always looking for the latest news or to buy the latest 
gadgets, cars and houses.  If your goal in life is to know all 
the latest information on the news and to keep up with your 
neighbors in buying all the newest things on the market, then 
your life will be too consumed with the world.  As soon as you 
learn the latest news, it becomes old and the daily paper is 
discarded.  As soon as you buy the latest electronic device, it 
soon becomes obsolete or dated and you are looking again for a 
new device.  In this constant recycling of news and the latest 
fads there is no end and you are indeed chasing after yourself 
in circles.  My Good News of salvation is of everlasting value 



and not something you throw in the garbage when you grow tired 
of it.  News and worldly things last but a moment, but your soul 
has everlasting value and it desires to be fed by My love.  So 
put your craving for news and new things aside for the greater 
desire of being with Me in heaven.  You may be criticized for 
your lack of worldly knowledge, but you will shine in My eyes as 
a beautiful example of faith.  Show your love for Me in prayer 
and your love for others by helping them in their needs.  When 
you are taken up with the knowledge of heavenly things, earthly 
things will no longer have any appeal to you.  It is where you 
spend your time that will determine your destination.  Follow 
the world without Me and you may fall into hell.  Follow Me 
without the world and you will be on a path to heaven.  Which 
road are you on now?” 
 
December 18, 2003:
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the end times it is prophesied 
in Scripture that there will be pestilence to destroy crops and 
epidemics that will test man with disease.  You have already 
seen locusts, grasshoppers and other pests in various parts of 
the world.  Many of the recent diseases afflicting man have come 
from man-made diseases.  Even now some are being influenced by 
the media scare of your latest flu outbreak.  Many of these man-
made diseases are being used to scare the public and disrupt 
things for global control.  Continue to protect your immune 
systems and pray for My healing for your sick.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when there are more people getting 
sick than hospitals can handle, there will be a need for 
quarantine areas and use of large public buildings.  You have 
not seen any dramatic numbers of sickness in some time, but with 
AIDS, SARS, and Ebola, there could be outbreaks at any time.  
Much of this pestilence is again another form of chastisement 
and is another sign of the end times.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, some have released some studies of 
the high level of mercury compounds  found in the shots given to 
infants.  This high mercury level is being kept silent by the 
pharmaceutical companies who provide these shots.  Some children 
are not speaking properly and having other unusual symptoms that 
are associated with mercury poisoning.  Even some studies were 
critical of high mercury levels in various fish that people eat.  
Man has been polluting his environment for many years and now 
these effects are showing up in the food you eat and the water 
you drink.  Pray that independent studies will determine the 
truth that your people need to be warned about.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, I have asked you to have filters 
for water and your own water storage for not only times of water 



shortages, but also if your water supplies become tainted  with 
toxins or diseases.  Terrorists have many means to poison large 
water supplies as just recently some had large amounts of 
cyanide confiscated.  This could throw many into panic if large 
amounts of people became sick or even died from bad water.  
Storing your water serves several purposes for such an 
emergency.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen some of My saints 
tested with mad dogs that were really demonic taunts.  Some have 
had dreams or visions of such evil beings and this is a warning 
of their presence around you.  My angels will protect you from 
evil demons when you bind them to My cross in My Name.  Many 
times you are tempted to sin each day, but again call upon My 
help to endure these  testings.  Some have seen demonic signs in 
people or animals, so carry your Benedictine crosses to protect 
you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen modern art and even 
profanities in the name of art protected by your perverted 
society.  The old art paintings of the Holy Family are prized 
art, but they are forbidden in public even during the Christmas 
time that it depicts.  It is still brave to even display a 
Nativity scene because of the criticism of atheists and those 
espousing church and state separation.  If you truly want to 
witness your faith, then do not be afraid to display religious 
objects on your person or Nativity displays at your home.  If 
you do not witness to Me publicly, then I will not witness you 
before My Father.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, in some countries you have 
religious freedoms, but you are seeing Christians taunted and 
even  killed in Moslem countries.  Even in America any public 
showing of the Ten Commandments and Nativity scenes are being 
discouraged.  Fighting against abortions, pornography, and 
homosexuality is also receiving resistance from the immoral 
elements of your society.  Soon your churches will come under 
increasing attacks as the evil ones gain more power.  Speaking 
out on religious subjects will meet more persecution as your 
religious freedoms are slipping away because of your sins.  
Repent America or you will suffer even harsher chastisements for 
your sins.”  
 
Friday, December 19, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, remember that both your body and 
soul are sacred to Me.  You should not abuse your body with 
alcohol, drugs, or sexual sins.  Neither should you alter your 
sex organs to avoid conception, nor use artificial means to 
conceive.  Instead of harming the body, you should do everything 
to keep yourself healthy so you can do the mission that I have 



for you in life.  This includes proper exercise and eating 
healthy foods.  Many of mankind’s ills and diseases are brought 
upon yourselves by a lack of exercise and poor diets.  Man’s 
adulteration of your food has taken many of your needed 
nutrients out of your food and replaced them with artificial 
things that are not good for your health.  In addition to the 
body you have to treat the whole person in your soul as well.  
The soul is everlasting and of even more importance than the 
body.  You need spiritual exercise and food for the soul.  That 
exercise comes in your actions by following My Commandments and 
showing love for Me and your neighbor.  Daily prayer keeps your 
soul focused on Me and your goal of heaven.  Your spiritual food 
comes in receiving Me in Holy Communion.  Here again you must 
prepare your soul to receive Me worthily by having a clean and 
pure soul which you can have in confessing your sins in 
Confession.  By taking care of both your body and soul in 
keeping each healthy, you will be ready both in your physical 
life and your  spiritual life.”  Jesus said: “My people, this 
gold scepter represents the rich of the world that control 
things of commerce and even governments.  These one world people 
control the debts and spending in every country.  They also are 
behind wars and terrorism to get their way.  They profit from 
loans caused by the same wars that they instigate.  They collect 
blood money for weapons and abortions.  When I come again, I 
will come as a heavenly King and I will bring these evil ones to 
justice and they will pay for their crimes.  Then My scepter 
will be the only reign, as peace will be granted to the earth 
for a time.  It will only be My intervention  that will restore 
things to their former places.  Rejoice when I will come again, 
for you will see My victory over all of the evil ones.  My 
faithful will be vindicated when I welcome you into heaven.” 
 
Saturday, December 20, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, it should come as no surprise to 
everyone that I talk to My servants and to the people through 
prophets and messengers for each time.  There were many prophets 
in the Old Testament that foretold all of the events of My first 
coming.  A virgin who would give birth to a son was prophesied 
by Ahaz (Isaiah 7:14).  My birth would be in Bethlehem according 
to 
Micah (Micah 5:1).  Many prophets spoke of Me as a Redeemer and 
a Messiah.  But My kingdom would not be an earthly monarchy, but 
a spiritual one which many misunderstood.  Even as My coming 
again is near, you again are seeing many prophets come forth 
announcing the end days, but some are false and others are true.  
You have to trust in My Church’s pronouncements and discern the 
messages by the power of the Holy Spirit.  Such a great event 



would not find heaven silent, but My prophets and messengers of 
your day are preparing the way as St. John the Baptist did.  Do 
not be concerned about dates and when I will come because only 
the Father knows.  But such a proliferation of messages at this 
time along with many signs in the sky offers you much hope in My 
coming.”    
 
Sunday, December 21, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, the readings speak of My coming as 
a change from the old to a new way of living.  In actuality I 
did not change the law, but I came to fulfill it and bring 
everyone closer to the love of God and neighbor.  The old law 
was an eye for an eye, but true love would even have you love 
your enemies and your friends.  I am all loving and I love 
everyone, even those who may be destined for hell.  I leave 
every possibility open to come to Me for forgiveness of your 
sins.  My calling of love even went so far as to die for all of 
mankind and I gave you Myself in My Eucharist both Body and 
Blood.  Many had trouble understanding eating My Flesh and 
Blood, but it is under the appearances of consecrated bread and 
wine.  This new way was difficult for many Jews to follow, but I 
gave the Holy Spirit to My apostles to spread My Gospel message 
of My death and Resurrection.  Christmas is a rebirth of faith 
every year that should inspire you with the innocent love and 
peace of an infant.  Rejoice in My new way that shines like the 
Christmas star to bring My Light into a dark world of sin.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there is a world masonic order 
which is linked to the central bankers and the rest of the one 
world people who are constantly focused on gaining control of 
the whole world.  These bankers encourage wars and massive 
country debts to them so they can profit from the interest and 
control the money and running of every government.  These rich 
control every candidate for high office so they win no matter 
who is elected.  America owes these bankers trillions of dollars 
from Social Security, war debts, and a huge deficit of payments.  
Take a look  at how the value of your money has decreased 
against gold, oil and other currencies as the euro.  It is 
because of your growing debts that your dollar is depreciating.  
These same one world people by trumped up diseases and terrorism 
are trying to steal all of your freedoms by claiming a need for 
increased security.  Because America is not repenting of its 
sins and you are falling further away from Me, you are calling 
on My justice to allow this evil lot to have a brief control 
through the Antichrist.  All the events, that I have shown you, 
are taking place before your eyes, and still many refuse to 
believe that you are ripe for takeover.  Pray to endure this 
tribulation and the destruction of America.”  



 
Monday, December 22, 2003:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this scene of the Visitation is a 
contrast of Elizabeth and her unborn baby giving praise to God 
for My coming and honoring My Mother as being  blessed.  My 
Blessed Mother’s Magnificat is repeated at night prayers every 
day as she acknowledges her place in salvation history.  For 
those, who think the unborn do not have human senses,  this 
Scripture of the moving in the womb of St. John indicates his 
sensing of My presence.  St. John the Baptist’s mission was to 
prepare the way for the coming of the Messiah in My ministry.  
This Scripture is a celebration of both unborn infants that 
would have a great effect on all of mankind.  Also, it is a sign 
of the importance of every unborn child who should be allowed to 
live because each child has been given a mission by God.  
Abortions interrupt God’s plan for these children and such blood 
on those guilty hands of the mother and the abortionist will 
have to have an accounting.  Killing these innocent children can 
never be justified in My eyes and My wrath will fall on those 
nations having and promoting abortion.  You cannot mock My laws 
by any reason and expect to go unscathed of your sins of murder.  
You complain of ruthless dictators who kill many, but those, who 
allow abortions,  are no better.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, over the years there have always 
been people trying to make money on other people’s vices.  Some 
have lost money on stocks or in gambling casinos.  Others feed 
people’s bad habits of alcohol, drugs, and cigarettes.  The 
ultimate in blood money are those selling weapons to kill each 
other in wars as well as killing babies in abortions.  This is 
tainted money to kill people by chemical abuse, wars, and 
abortions.  The other side of these profiteers is that people 
are still causing lung cancer with cigarettes, bad livers with 
alcohol, and even overdoses with drugs.  Mothers are still using 
willing doctors to kill their babies.  Even drug companies bilk 
people for expensive drugs and even some from man-made diseases.  
All of these sins against your bodies and others you will be 
liable for at your judgment.  Pray for people to cure their bad 
habits and put your trust in Me for your daily survival as well 
as saving your souls from hell.”  
 
Tuesday, December 23, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, at times you may hear criticism of 
those looking for hidden or sunken treasure, but they are no 
different in their own quest for treasure.  Many try to strike 
it rich at the lotto, casinos, or even the stock market.  Those, 
who are seeking earthly treasure, are seeking in vain because 
this wealth will never satisfy you.  Once these people have some 



money, they only desire more, and power and fame besides.  There 
is a continuing search, but it never stops.  Your soul is 
searching for heavenly treasure because it is I who can satisfy 
your craving for spiritual satisfaction.  As the shepherds and 
the Magi traveled to see Me as the new infant spiritual King, 
they saw Me and rejoiced in God, their Savior.  So it is with My 
faithful every time you receive Me in Holy Communion or visit Me 
at My tabernacle because you are sharing My Real Presence.  
Every day that you visit Me is like a little Christmas because I 
can satisfy your soul’s yearning for its Master.  I love you 
all, My people, and you would like to return your love to Me as 
well.  Your real treasure is in heaven awaiting you and it is 
eternal life with Me in heaven that is your goal.”  
 
Wednesday, December 24, 2003: (Christmas Eve) 
 Jesus said: “My people, every Christmas many are drawn to 
celebrate My birth as even unbelievers sense a time of holiness 
that is being commemorated.  Even with atheists and church and 
state separatists trying to downplay My Name and even the 
historical B.C. and A.D., the people still proclaim their belief 
in God because that is what your country was founded on.  When 
you refuse to stand up for My Name and your beliefs, it will be 
a dark day for your country and your souls.  So do not let 
anyone tell you what to do or what to believe because you have 
to make an accounting of your actions to Me and not to these 
evil rulers in the masons.  Even if they threaten your lives, I 
will provide for your needs and your protection.  Live your 
faith to the fullest in your actions and you will have nothing 
to fear because My power is greater than any number of people or 
dreams.” 
 
Thursday, December 25, 2003: (Christmas Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you hear of traditions that I was 
born in a stable, but it was also in a cave where the animals 
were kept.  While most people are sharing gifts and 
commemorating My birth, your news has focused on the cow in the 
stable, but only the fear aspect of mad cow disease.  It seems 
quite incidental that there is a sudden big story to take away 
from celebrating My birth.  Even such a threat of this disease 
could send waves of potential losses to all of your beef 
industry threatening many businesses by people’s fear of eating 
tainted meat.  The long incubation period is enough to scare 
some, but it is interesting that only one case was found.  
Diseases and scares from disease are what the one world people 
thrive on and they accentuate it in their controlled news 
outlets.  While some want to share peace and love, there are 
still evil ones trying to cause disruption and chaos to gain 



global control.  Be aware of those trumpeting disease, wars, and 
terrorism that are trying to threaten your freedoms in the name 
of security.  Call on Me in prayer and I will protect you from 
the ploys of the evil ones.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the terrorists have been trying to 
mislead and disguise their attacks to when you least expect it.  
Many of your warnings have increased when a lot of unusual 
amounts of communication have been detected.  This could be done 
on purpose so when there is less, you may think it is safer.  
The terrorists do not take one failure as the last word.  In the 
past they returned to the trade center to finish their 
intention.  They were aiming at targets of opportunity for the 
Capitol or the White House and they will return to their 
original targets.  They use deception and multiple attacks which 
could come from the air, on the ground, or underground.  The 
terrorists have been dealt some severe blows in Iraq and 
Afghanistan, but they are determined to make America pay for 
helping Israel and take back their lands.  The one world people 
will capitalize on any serious incidents whether created or 
planned to force chips on everyone in some form for your buying 
and selling.  Many wars were initiated by the one world people 
by some startling incidents to rally the people into an 
undesired war.  I continue to warn you that the one world people 
are behind and are profiting from all of your wars.  They will 
stop at nothing for global control.  Evil will have its hour, 
but its reign will be brief and then I will vanquish all evil 
and renew the earth to an Era of Peace.” 
 
 
Friday, December 26, 2003: (St. Stephen) 
 Jesus said: “My people, just as some of My saints have 
viewed  
heaven, even others have been given visions of the fires of hell 
and were converted.  Some have been gifted with near death 
experiences and saw themselves being condemned to hell.  By My 
grace they were given a second chance and were brought back into 
their bodies.  Many of such people have changed their outlook on 
life and have focused more on things of heaven than on the 
earthly things that previously attracted them.  St. Stephen is 
an inspiration to sainthood amidst all of his persecution.  The 
religious leaders of his day could not overcome his persuasive 
debate to become Christians, so they stoned him to death on 
trumped up charges.  Even St. Paul was later converted by My 
confrontation with him on the road to Damascus.  Those, who have 
enlightening experiences, are blessed to be given second chances 
and spiritual insights to have their souls saved.  Not everyone 
is so fortunate to have this grace, and those in your life, that 



need help, are crying out for your prayers to give them the 
strength to convert their lives to Me.  Be grateful for your 
gift of faith and be an evangelist for souls that otherwise may 
be headed for the flames of hell.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in older days people had few 
possessions and very little money, yet they were happy with 
little crime.  It is America’s continued affluence that has 
spoiled your people into expecting that someone would give them 
what they need with little or no effort.  In older days people 
worked hard for what they earned and household chores were more 
difficult.  Today, if you do not have the latest conveniences 
and electronic gadgets, you feel deprived.  Instead of 
complaining of what you do not have or cannot obtain, be more 
appreciative of all that you do have.  Some have a loving spouse 
and children to be thankful for, or your faith in a rich 
spiritual life.  You may have an ordinary job with benefits to 
be thankful for, or your home and vehicles to drive.  When you 
compare yourselves with other countries, you have been more than 
blessed. You are very fortunate.  In giving Me thanks for all 
that you have, you can also be generous and share some of your 
wealth with others, and not just your friends and relatives, but 
the real needy.  Being concerned to help  others is a sign of 
love for your neighbor, and praying to Me and following My Will 
is showing your love for Me.  When you do these things 
unselfishly, you truly will be peaceful and happy in your heart 
to take advantage of My opportunities to do something good in 
your lives.”  
 
Saturday, December 27, 2003: (St. John the Apostle) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the Magi were drawn to Bethlehem by 
the miracle of My star and they brought Me gifts worthy of a 
king.  Today’s feast of My beloved disciple, St. John, is 
another gift to you of My Word in his Gospel, his letters, and 
his Book of Revelation.  He also represents everyone in My 
Church and all peoples of the world as I gave My Blessed Mother 
to his care and she became mother to everyone as the new Eve.  
The Gospel of St. John is one of love and a witness of My 
Divinity in My Blessed Sacrament that is the Bread of Life for 
those desiring eternal life in heaven.  On Patmos he wrote the 
last book of the Bible which in graphic language describes My 
victory over evil in My coming again after the Antichrist.  When 
My messenger stood in Ephesus, Turkey, where St. John is buried, 
you were told how you are witnessing to his very words of the 
end times.  Your mission of preparing the people for the great 
tribulation and the Era of Peace is a warning  to prepare 
everyone’s soul so they can stand before Me in judgment.  The 
world has entered an evil age that will culminate in the coming 



to power of the Antichrist.  But this message is one of hope and 
trust and not gloom and darkness because as the Antichrist comes 
to  power, you know that My victory is near.  I will crush him 
and all evil demons and evil people as they will be cast into 
hell and chained.  Then My faithful will see a renewed earth and 
witness My Era of Peace which will be your reward for your 
faithfulness.  Rejoice as My reign of Light and love will shine 
through the darkness and sin will be no more on the earth.” 
 
Sunday, December 28, 2003: (Holy Family Sunday, Holy Innocents) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this Gospel of Me being found in 
the Temple is one of the first signs of the mission that I came 
to fulfill.  I was teaching and answering questions of the 
learned religious of My day.  Yet, My mother and father were 
distressed over My disappearance.  This is a lesson to everyone 
in following the mission that I have given to everyone, instead 
of following what you want to do.  My mission is one of love and 
obedience to My Father in heaven and even My earthly parents.  
Even though I was God, I submitted Myself to the restrictions of 
the flesh except for miracles and sin.  My mission from the 
beginning  was to reveal My Word to all of mankind and offer 
salvation to everyone by My Divine Sacrifice on the cross.  I do 
not force My love on anyone, but I am giving you the opportunity 
through My grace to be saved and enter the gates of heaven after 
this life.  I am the Bread of Life and unless you eat of My Body 
and drink of My Blood, you cannot have life within you.  In all 
that you do, follow My Commandments and you will be fulfilling 
your mission of living in My Divine Will.”   Jesus said: “My 
people, a new crime is being perpetrated without the knowledge 
of the victim that allows the thief to steal bank accounts, 
stocks and bonds, and anything else connected by electronic 
numbers.  In the interest of quick transactions, many sales are 
handled by computerized interfaces to gain access to charge 
accounts and even bank accounts.  When the security of these 
numbers are compromised, then thieves can literally steal your 
accounts before you even are aware of it.  These identity thefts 
are happening to thousands of people each year and there is 
little chance that these losses will ever be recovered.  This 
will be another way to sell smart cards, but they will not help 
any in stopping this crime.  When people’s money and charge 
cards are considered at risk, many may go along with the one 
world people in seeking more security and less freedoms.  This 
is the temporal nature of earthly wealth that can be stolen or 
lose its value overnight.  Better to put your faith and trust in 
Me and heavenly things than cannot be stolen or devalued because 
they are everlasting.  Do not take chips or smart cards because 
the one world people will use this to control you and eventually 



your mind with chips in the body.  Guard your identity for 
earthly things, but guard your souls even more from the evil 
one’s attacks by sacramentals and My sacraments.”  
 
Monday, December 29, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, Jerusalem  is held in high esteem 
over all the cities of Israel as it is represented in this 
vision of a city on top of a flat rock mountain.  The temple was 
the place in today’s Gospel where I was presented as the custom 
for all first born males.  Simeon had his life long quest to see 
the Lord fulfilled as he declared Me to be the Messiah.  He even 
foretold the sorrow of My Blessed Mother at My death.  This was 
the same temple that years later I would be found teaching when 
I was twelve years old.  Jerusalem is the same city I cried over 
for not changing their way of sin and not recognizing Me as the 
Messiah.  I also foretold the later destruction of this city by 
the Romans.  Even today the Jewish people revere the old wall of 
the original temple as sacred to them.  Outside this city is 
where I was crucified and many still visit the Holy Lands to see 
the places in the Bible where I spoke and traveled.  
Unfortunately, there has been a constant battle between the Jews 
and the Palestinians over who should rule over this holy city of 
Jerusalem.  The religious roots are deep for both as laying 
claims to its ownership.  Rejoice that I chose Israel to be My 
people and I came to save all of mankind by My death on the 
cross.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many people that use wood 
to heat their homes in the winter time, so it is not unusual to 
see someone cutting down a tree.  The good part about wood, that 
is better than oil, coal, or gas, is that it is a renewable 
source of fuel.  Many use natural gas for heating homes because 
it burns cleanly and there is less work.  Power plants are using 
more natural gas to meet the clean air standards, but this is 
putting a strain on gas supplies.  Prices for fuels have 
fluctuated considerably which is another reason to have some 
wood on hand for shortages or even power outages.  In the 
northern states heat in the winter cold can be critical.  
America is fortunate to have some huge natural gas supplies.  
But your usage is stripping this supply at a rapid rate.  Even 
some areas of your country are importing natural gas.  Fuels, 
electricity, water and food are all necessities that the one 
world people can control especially with chips and smart cards.  
Once people are dependent on chips, it will be hard for some to 
refuse the chip in the hand.  When you have your own food and 
fuel supply, you do not need these chips and you are 
independent.  If you go to My refuges when you refuse these 
chips, again I will provide for your needs.  If you come to the 



refuges, it may not be as comfortable, but your soul will find 
protection from the evil ones.  Trust in Me during this trial 
and I will save your soul from harm.” 
 
Tuesday, December 30, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, this breaking through the water by 
a boat is a sign of preparation for a new year.  There are 
things that you would like to accomplish this coming year both 
physically and spiritually.  Now is a good time to take stock of 
your activities over the last year to see if you are improving 
in your spiritual life or regressing to old or new habits.  Your 
prayer life is always the mainstay of your life in praying your 
three or more rosaries.  Extra spiritual reading of your Liturgy 
of the Hours, Imitation of Christ, or books of the lives of the 
saints are also helpful.  Going to daily Mass and visits to My 
Blessed Sacrament also help feed the soul My daily Bread and 
graces to help you in life.  It is not easy to take up your 
cross every day, but when you consecrate everything you do to 
Me, all of your activities become a prayer to Me.  Stay close to 
Me and focus on Me every day and I will help you through your 
daily trials.  You need My help in all of your good works, so 
ask Me in prayer to show you how to love Me and your neighbor 
more in your life.  By working on loving, you will help to 
perfect your life more.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, My birth is the most famous of all 
of mankind because it is when I took on the flesh of man.  Every 
year you commemorate My birth with great celebration.  In heaven 
also We celebrate everyone’s birth as well as the death of those 
faithful to Me.  At birth you are graced with life in your body 
and your soul.  This humble beginning in a manger is to show you 
that My kingdom is a spiritual one instead of an earthly 
kingdom.  I want My faithful to also seek heavenly things rather 
than earthly possessions.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many people have been affected by 
the rain and mud slides in California which are partly due to 
the fires previously.  Snow, rain, earthquakes and now mud 
slides are testing these people where many of the bad movies and 
pornography are made.  Those, who are living sinful lives, will 
have to endure the consequences of their actions.  Pray for all 
the sinners in America that they may repent of their sins and 
change their lives.” 
 Jesus said: “My people of America, you have dressed up your 
partial birth abortion law, but you have left loop holes that 
still allow the doctor to make sure the baby is killed inside 
the womb.  The politicians claim advances, but still abortions 
are still being carried out as usual.  This mud and water coming 



into the room represents natural disasters which will continue 
to worsen until I can get your people’s attention to your sin 
and have you come on your knees to stop your trials.  Loss of 
your wealth and comfortable living is the only way to get your 
attention to repent.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you enter the end days, you will 
see great destruction fall upon your cities and some will be 
consumed in flames.  Fires have come over the West and more 
recently in California.  Homes and cities will continue to 
suffer the ravages of fire even as I further purify your country 
of its sins.  Many suffer in hell and purgatory for their sins.  
Now you are seeing a preview of how sinners will have to suffer 
under the flames of hell and purgatory.  Better to wake up now 
and repent before it is too late and you lose your soul to the 
evil one.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this overflowing cistern is like My 
cup that is overflowing with My justice that needs to fall on 
your country for all of its sins and abuses.  Abortions, 
homicides, drugs, sexual sins and wars are all over your country 
and you even export your sins to other countries.  Do you think 
that I am blind to your sins or that you can hide them from Me?  
Adam and other sinners could not hide, nor can you hide from Me.  
The evil and perversions of your society are calling out for My 
justice.  You will see the one world people bring you closer to 
take over as your government will be overthrown and a police 
state of martial law will result.  Pray for My help to save your 
souls because your country will soon be no more.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your days of judgment as a nation 
are about to bring you to the reality of the end of your 
civilization as you know it.  Your immoral society has brought 
your own destruction upon yourselves.  It is only a matter of 
when this will occur that is of importance.  You refuse to 
follow My Commandments, nor listen to My Word in Scripture.  All 
of those in history, who refused to obey My Word, were destroyed 
with no trace of their greatness left standing.  Listen to My 
call to be saved individually, because your country is about to 
be plundered.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, just as I told My people of past 
days, you will have no sign given but that of Jonah.  He also 
preached of destruction if the people did not repent.  But your 
people are not repenting, so you should expect destruction to 
fall.  After this next year, you will know how bad natural and 
man-made disasters can be.  Love of God and love of neighbor is 
missing all over in your world and that is why greed and wars 
are consuming you.  You think good times are coming, but your 
peace will become sudden destruction.  Look to put your faith 
and trust in Me because I alone can give you graces to save your 



souls.” 
 
Wednesday, December 31, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, in the Gospel reading of the first 
chapter of St. John he talks about Me as the Word that came into 
the world.  In My words of Scripture I have revealed to man why 
I came into the world.  I came because I loved man so much  that 
I was willing to die that you may have eternal life.  I was the 
sacrifice of Blood to atone for all the sins of mankind.  The 
Word of God is all about love and I am bringing love and peace 
to the world.  Many have refused My gift, but those, who listen 
to My  Word, are represented in the vision as shaking hands with 
others in love of their neighbor.  In reaching for your 
perfection I have asked you to love everyone, even your enemies.  
If the whole world accepted My message of love, there would be 
no wars and no killings.  The first reading from St. John’s 
letter (1John 2:18-25)  speaks of the coming Antichrist in the 
end times as part of the early tradition of My Church.  This was 
a sign that I gave My apostles to know of when My return would 
occur.  It is prophetic on the last day of this year that such a 
reading should be given to you as a preparation to have your 
souls purified and ready to greet Me.  Those, who are 
antichrists, are those who refuse to accept Me as their Savior.  
But the Antichrist will be raised up in this evil age, even as 
you are witnessing his coming right before My own return when I 
will vanquish all evil.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you wait for events to happen, 
then there is an emptiness as they pass into history.  It is too 
difficult to anticipate the future or worry about the past.  It 
is enough to deal with the trials of the present moment.  Even 
as you think about the new year, you can plan to find ways to 
improve your spiritual life.  Many want to know what events will 
happen this year, but all that I will say is that your natural 
disasters will worsen and you will becoming more ripe for the 
coming of the Antichrist.  I call on My people to follow My 
Light in the darkness of sin, and look to Me to protect you and 
provide for your needs.  Man continues to be led by his greed 
for money and power, but in the end it is only My presence that 
will satisfy your souls.” 


